Air Products and Chemical, Incorporated

April 22, 2003 Inspection Addendum

The following comments summarize inspections observations and findings:

· Plant Walkthrough.  Every plant was operating except the Prill Tower and Number 1 Nitric Acid Plant, which were down for maintenance.  Each control room was visited. Current operating conditions were noted and compared to permit conditions.  All were operating within the limits of the permit conditions.  Previously the historian in the control rooms only stored 7 days of data.  It has been upgraded to store 90 days of data.  This will minimize data loss or contamination when it is transferred to the main database.  In the event of problems, the data is still available in the control room historian.  During the inspection of the Ammonium Nitrate Plant, Jerry Thompson, Team Leader, said he monitors the condition of the mat in the CHEAF unit by monitoring the pressure drop.  We recommended this surrograte parameter by included in the Compliance Assurance Monitoring (CAM) plan to be submitted with the Title V revision due in 2004.

· Nitric Acid Plant Startup Procedures.  In August of 2002, both Nitric Acids plants were started up simultaneously.  They had been shutdown by a plant-wide power outage.  The result of starting up simultaneously was a large plume of NOx emissions.  APCI agreed to not startup the plants simultaneously.  The online environmental procedures have been changed to prohibit simultaneous startup.

· Ammonium Nitrate Plant.  The 2001 Inspection noted inaccuracies between accounting office and control room production records.  In March 2003 APCI, after much study and analysis, APCI installed a flow meter for more accurately determining production.

· Records Review. Production and operating records for the first quarter of calendar year 2003 (1CY03) were reviewed. Recordkeeping and reporting documents and procedures required by the permit and Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) were reviewed for content, accuracy and compliance.  These records indicated APCI is in compliance with requirements. 

· Emissions Testing:  All required testing has been done and permit conditions were met.  Ammonium Nitrate Neutralizer Scrubber (EU 014) testing is due between Jun 1 and Dec 1, 2004.  APCI has been corresponding with the Division of Air Resources Management concerning test methods.  In a letter dated 3/12/03, DARM suggested methods to use for testing for particulate emissions and ammonia.  APCI is evaluating the suggestions in preparation for the 2004 tests.

